Gunnison City Council Meeting Minutes                      
Wednesday, February 22, 2012- 7:10 p.m.
Gunnison City Hall-38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                                
Present:   Mayor Lori Nay, City Council Members:  Blake Donaldson,  Brian Jensen, Melissa Judy, Jeremy Pickett and Trevor Powell, Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Police Chief Trent Halliday, Steering Committee Members Diane Dyreng, Diana Spencer and Garrick Willden with Jones & DeMille Engineering 
Presiding:  Mayor Lori Nay
Invocation:   Police Chief Trent Halliday
7:00 p.m. Discuss Main Street Revitalization Project – current status, education plan, time line
Mayor Nay spoke of  the grant that had been received from CIB for $235,000 for the infrastructure project. There will be a Public Hearing on Wednesday, March 7, 2012.  She announced the three major goals were to promote public safety, enhance civic pride and invigorate our local economy.  She noted the City was under the final review from UDOT for the streetscape.  This will give the City a more accurate cost estimate as this is prioritized.  Survey of water drainage is underway along with a rough draft of a water project on Main Street along with the Legacy Plaza grant applications.  This is shown as a 2.13 million dollar project.  
7:15 p.m. Supervisor Matt Reber and Supervisor Donald Childs arrived

The cost share for the City on the Main Street project is 380,000 which is 33% of the total cost of the initiative and the streetscape, the cost share for the City on the infrastructure is a little more being half and half with the Legacy project consisting of grants and volunteer labor.  The time line was discussed next. The majority of the first round is done with Gunnison City’s share being $30,000,  Sanpete County putting in $30,000, and the rest of the $200,000 cost being put in by individual investment.  This amount is expected to go up to $260,000-$300,000 when the façade initiative is completed.  The streetscape will total $950,000 with the City’s cost share being $350,000 which will be a 30 year loan at 0% interest from CIB creating a $11,666.00 annual payment.  Mayor Nay explained this all needed to be completed by September 1, 2012 due to the project UDOT has planned.  Their project will begin September 1, 2012, and will not allow Gunnison City to touch anything on Main Street after that for 2 years.  As a result of this deadline, the infrastructure project will need to begin in April, 2012.  Because of the time lines being moved up for these deadlines, the bulk of the work on Legacy Plaza will be postponed until 2013.  Deadlines were reviewed next including advertising and bidding processes.  The Main Street project is set to begin July 5, 2012.  Due to the time crunch, the infrastructure and Main Street projects will be bid out as separate projects with the storm water being kept within the Main Street project.  The original plan was to go under the sidewalks for the infrastructure, however, it has been determined it would be best to go on the side of the gutter- within the parking strip.  Garrick with Jones & DeMille Engineering handed each Council Member  information regarding the storm water project including the main objectives.  
7:25 p.m. Stacy Willden, Yvonne Willden and Paul Harnett arrived
Garrick recommended the storm water be reviewed before getting into the projects as UDOT will be responsible for the storm water developed within their right of way.  It needs to be determined how much water is coming in from the City through the right of way, and how much flow is created by the UDOT right of way creating a possible change in the size of lines that will be put in.  
7:30 p.m. Gary Keddington arrived
The Legacy Plaza was reviewed on the power point next.  This is planned to be on the current Top Stop 
-1-

-2-
site.  This will include a clock tower of 35’-40’ that will have a noon bell or some sound reinterpreting the noon whistle from the old Sugar Factory,  a legacy wall including 12” x 12” tiles made by people from Gunnison depicting the human history of the valley, a photo mural pavilion including long sections of glass with photos imbedded in the glass that would utilize local photographers showing the local landscape in seasons.  She then explained the benches that would go around in a circle that could be a history storytelling circle with a part on each bench or important quotes connecting Gunnison to its past-whichever was decided upon.  The underfoot art was described next.  This would be a way to bring in the local native wildlife with their tracks imbedded  in the concrete including their  native American name  and a little bit about the animal.  Mayor Nay would like the plaza to be a statement of who we are and enhance our civic pride.  She also explained she is applying for more grants for Legacy Plaza with this needing to be a partnership in order to get some of these grants. This would be with the Casino Star Theatre Foundation.  They would be the primary grantee partnered with the City being the partner in the grant applications.  She then reviewed the grants that will be applied for.  Diana Spencer with the Casino Star Theatre Foundation reviewed the rules of the non-profit organization, giving examples of projects completed through this foundation, and mentioned the letters of support she has acquired from important organizations supporting the project and noted the importance of these letters.  
Supervisor Reber addressed the safety issues and protective issues for the Legacy Plaza.  Mayor Nay explained the information she had received regarding these issues.  She then  noted the changes that had been made in order to get the UDOT approval.  This  included lowering the flower beds another 6 inches along with only putting annuals in the flower beds with no kind of bush or grass being allowed for the visual lines.  The changes also included the mid-planter being brought in 1 foot from the curb (the edge closest to the street).  The materials were reviewed next along with the crosswalks, trees, benches,  and lights.  Mayor Nay would also like the Council Members to consider putting the wires underground, and invited the Council members to attend the meeting next Tuesday night at 7:00 to discuss these things in detail on the design.  Garrick would like the City to approach the citizens regarding the replacement of their water lines while replacing the sidewalks.  This will be pursued.
8:00 p.m. Diane Dyreng, Diana Spencer and Garrick Willden left
America’s Guardians Benefit Ride – Yvonne Willden

Yvonne Willden explained the purpose of the America’s Guardians benefit ride.  She explained last year they found a need to detox first responders (officers) who get contaminated by cleaning out drug houses or meth labs.  They were able to donate money to detox 90 officers last year, and would like to run their benefit ride for the first responders this year also.  She noted they would also like to make this a community project involving more of the citizens to help raise money for the first responders.  The motorcycle ride would begin at Timp Harley in Lindon on May 19th, 2012 and end their ride at the Gunnison City Park on the same day around 1:30-2:00 p.m.  They will have a catered lunch with a band and plenty of motorcycles for everyone to look at.  Yvonne mentioned there could be as many as 200 riders participating with this event. Park rental fees were discussed with the Council unanimously deciding to waive the fees as a donation from Gunnison City. 
Council Member Donaldson made the motion to waive the park rental fees on May 19, 2012 for the America’s Guardians benefit ride.  Council Member Powell seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.
Discuss New Library Board Member – Council Member Trevor Powell
Council Member Trevor Powell informed the Council the Library Board had approved the name of Kaye Pickett to be a member of the Library board and appointed to that position.  The Council unanimously approved Kaye for membership on the board.  It was noted the current Library Board members are Carolyn Childs, Paul Childs, Liz Brown, Jana K. Smith, Jenny Anderson and Ilse Stringham.  He also informed the Council the program the library is currently using for more electronic books on file and processes that we
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can piggy back on  is discontinuing their service.  Council Member Powell gave Carolyn the information for the company the high school is currently using to see if that would work for the Gunnison Library.  He will follow up with Carolyn  on this.  He also noted  Carolyn had the summer reading program outlined for Tuesdays at 11:00 a.m. through the summer.
Employee Reviews – Recommendations for Possible Approval of Increased Salary for an Employee

Mayor Nay recommended a 25% salary increase for Luis Cejudo following his employee interview.  The effects to the budget were reviewed.  The Council would like to review all of the employees wages before a decision is made.  This will be tabled while the information is gathered for review.

8:15 p.m. Treasurer JoAnn Taylor arrived
Discuss Agreement with Rocky Mountain Power for Storage Yard

Mayor Nay reviewed the MOU from Rocky Mountain Power announcing RMP had agreed to everything on the list.  She announced Supervisor Reber will be the City project manager for this.  Discussion ensued regarding water flow, storm drainage, fence height and visibility.  Mayor Nay also reported the fence would not be replaced on the North property side so there would not be any slats put on the North side at this time.  The slats would be added in 2017 when they put in the new substation and redo the fence on the west side and move it 10 feet in.  Mayor Nay stated  she will go back to RMP in order to get more definite information on the water drainage along with information from the City’s engineers before this is approved. The curb and gutter will need to be discussed further along with drainage issues as more information is acquired.  She noted RMP is aware they need to contain their own water.  
Proposed Sidewalk Construction – Council Member Trevor Powell

Council Member Powell reviewed the proposal he put together for a new application for a sidewalk grant for 500 South.  He felt this was put together better than the grant application to the Safe to School’s grant last year meeting.  The applications are required to be adjacent to Hwy 89.  The current application will place the sidewalk on the North side of the road rather than the South side as it was on last years application that was not accepted.  It would connect to Hwy 89 along with connecting all of the schools, and could be a walking route.  He had estimated  basically 900 feet of sidewalk, curb and gutter  would cost about $23,000-25,000 with the City’s share being 25% with the grant covering 75%.  Another possible proposal on Hwy 89 would be up on the corner by Jed Hill’s going up to 100 East on Hwy 89.  Discussion ensued regarding available monies in the budget to fund the 25% if the application were approved.  Mayor Nay would like Council Member Powell to apply for both grants in 2013.
Proposed Approval of City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, February 8, 2012 Open Session

Council Member Judy brought up a possible correction for the Council Meeting minutes for Wednesday, February 8, pertaining to the ordering of two sea crates.  She felt the discussion moved more in the direction of researching other options for storage rather than approving the purchase at this time.  Council Member Jensen agreed with this. Supervisor Reber commented he had found two different places that would deliver the sea crates.  One was $3,700 each with the other being $3,600 each.
Council Member Powell made the motion to approve the Minutes for Wednesday, February 8, 2012 Open Session with the noted changes.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.

Discuss 4th of July Celebration with Possible Approval of Entertainment
Council Member Donaldson informed the Council the 4th of July Committee had met last night.  Council Member Donaldson noted he was in the process of working out a deal with Billy Dean for the concert entertainment at a cost of $9,000.  Financial Advisor Keddington stated his concern for any pre-payment 
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that would need to be made to hold as it is not budgeted until the new budget beginning July 1.  Chief Halliday discussed his concerns regarding the security issues.  He noted the difficulty in handling the volume of people attending, and felt this would need to be well planned ahead of time.  
Pressurized Irrigation – Council Member Brian Jensen

Council Member Jensen stated there were valves needing to be replaced, and had been working with Supervisor Childs on this process.  He noted he had also attended the recent Gunnison Irrigation Co. meeting in which they predicted a normal water year.
Council Member Donaldson made the motion to pursue the project with Billy Dean while working out the details.  Council Member Pickett seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.

The Mayor and Council moved from the Council stage to the tables in the general area of the Courtroom to continue the meeting.

Discussion and Possible Approval of Proposed Land Acquisition and Development

Mayor Nay addressed the proposed land acquisition from Boyd Anderson.  She stated it is 1.44 acres with an estimated value of anywhere from 125,500 to 150,000.  The real estate agent Mayor Nay spoke with suggested the property value was anywhere from $75,000 to $100,000 depending upon what Mayor Nay finds out on the commercial properties.  The environmental assessment had already been done, and was approximately $3,500 that adds to the value with a conservative estimate on the scrap metal totaling approximately $12,000 that is strictly in an estimate basis.  Council Member Jensen stated that would total 85 ton of steel, and felt that was an extremely high estimate that would actually be only 4 ton of scrap metal left in the building.  The estimated value of the enclosed storage yard was discussed next.  This would enable City to use this area for storage with some protection.  Mayor Nay felt the approval of this land acquisition would be a good business decision, give the City some options, and would give the City the opportunity to direct the future of the City.  The current City storage yard behind Scott Anderson’s house was discussed further with the different options available for this property along with the possibility of using the shed on the Anderson property for storage.  Mayor Nay stated she currently has a price of $950.00 to get an appraisal on the property.  Council Member Judy would like to look at the long term goals of the City.  The insurance costs were discussed as well as the dilapidation of the buildings and the safety issues.  Discussion ensued regarding financial priorities, short and long term goals.  
It was determined the rest of the Council Members would like to see the building before a decision is made.   This item will be tabled until that can be put together with a possible special Council meeting being called next week.  Discussion ensued regarding improving communication between the Mayor and Council with the possibility of weekly meetings to enable this process.  It was unanimously agreed upon to call and post a special work meeting Wednesday, February 29th at noon at the Anderson building.
Discuss City’s Purchasing Policy and Possible Approval of modification of policy – Gary Keddington, Financial Consultant

The City’s Purchasing Policy was reviewed next.  Gary recommended the City tailor this policy to what the desires of the Council are.  The requirements to open the budget, change the budget or increase the amount of expenditures were discussed.  Council Member Jensen will head the research of looking at the changes needing to be made on the current purchasing policy.  Council Member Powell will assist him with this, while they get it ready to bring to the Council.  
Employee Reviews – Recommendations for Possible Approval of Increased Salary for an Employee

Discussion ensued regarding employee wages.
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Council Member Pickett made the motion to approve the 25% wage increase for Luis Cejudo.  This would bring his wage to $13.75/hour.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.   The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.

Discuss and Review Budget, Training on how Municipal Budgets Work and Report on Current Financial Status – Gary Keddington, Financial Consultant

The Mayor and Council Members received copies of the City’s financial statements to each member in attendance.  This included the breakdown of all of the funds, the revenues, expenditures.  Gary had also prepared copies of the current bonds and long term debt the City is obligated to. These came from the most recent audit reports.  These were itemized and discussed thoroughly determining problem areas and special needs areas  that would need to be focused on in the new budget year.   Mayor Nay would like to review the Six County Economic Development plan in one of the future Council meetings.
Recorder Braithwaite questioned where the financial responsibility laid for the work done at the high school as the City had received the bills.  Mayor Nay would like to meet with Principal Larsen  the following Monday to verify who was responsible.  
Recorder Braithwaite also noted the City Hall had been reserved for February 23, 2013 for the Wedding Expo.  The Wedding Expo will be held in Ephraim this year, but they would like to hold it in Gunnison next year.  Recorder Braithwaite told them they would not be charged to use the City Hall due to the economical benefits it would bring to the City.

Supervisor Childs noted the confusion at Fieldstone Academy regarding the expense of  upgrading their water system to meet their fire code regulations, and who was responsible for paying for that.  Mayor Nay would like to meet again on this issue. 
Mayor Nay announced she would be heading to Junction tomorrow to do a presentation for $20,000 for the Main Street project.  This will be for the Plaza’s Legacy Wall from the Mormon Pioneer Heritage Foundation. 

Council Member Jensen made the motion to adjourn.  Council Member Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy, Pickett and Powell.
11:35 p.m. Adjourn                                         

                                                                                                                                                                    __________________________________
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________
Lori Nay, Mayor

___________________________________
Approval Date
